
 
 Robert Ronay    il~r,~ 
 
I was born in Hungary in 1923, my father was in the hotel business. When I came to this 
country, at the insistence of my cousin, I changed my name from a Hungarian Jewish name to
Robert Ronay. 
 
I attended a Catholic High School because it was prestigious (not too many Jews attended 
the school) In 1937-39 in order to hold a white collar job, you had to have grandparents 
and great grandparents born in Hungary. My father's name was Sigmund, I had one sister who
died when I was 14 years old. The only remaining member of family is a cousin who lived 
through Auschwitz and now lives in Switzerland. 
 
From 1939-42 I was an apprentice in the food industry. The family moved to Budapest. We 
were not aware of what was happening in Germany. Wealthy Germand and Polish Jews fled to 
Hungary but we were not aware of what was happening. 
 
On March 20 the Germans occupied Budapest. We stayed in the house for several days when 
the German military police arrived. In 1940/41 I was inducted in the forced labor group 
which was attached to the military. All 21 year olds and older were inducted. I received a
yellow band and a shovel. 
 
We were put in a warehouse like building like sardines, sleeping on the floor. In June we 
were sent to Stanislaow in Poland. Some fled to the Russians and became partisans. We were
digging trenches for the front lines. We were also cutting pine trees and putting them 
down to make a road for the horses to get through. 
 
I had an infection on my feet from wearing shoes and stocking without change for a period 
of time and was sent to the first aid in the valley in the Carpetian Mountains. I returned
to my company in 1944 in paper thin shoes, then marched barefoot and ended up in the first
aid in September 26, 1944. I did not know what was going on. We knew people were herded 
together. 
 
We were staying at an elementary school when the Russians came. I did not know I was 
liberated. They fed us. We found an abandoned house and we tried to exist. We found a 
Jewish family who were hidden by the Gentiles. 
 
In 1944 there was house to house and street to street fighting in Budapest. I received 
documents from the Russian military and started on my way home. I had a Russian military 
coat and boots. All I wanted to do was to go home. 
 
I found an associate of my father who put me up. In January 1945 it was snowing and 
freezing cold and there was heavy typus in Budapest. When I got to Budapest I found my 
mother. I had typus. I tried to survive. 
 
A bomb shot through our living room. They put someone in with us. I was a Zionist and I 
wanted to go to Palestine. In 1946 with my mother I went to the border and could not get 
through. We stayed several days n a railroad car. Old people went in a special train and I
would meet her later. 
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I got to Vienna and met my mother. We went to Lintzand from there to Salzburg and then to 
Germany and ended up in Kossow by train, in an UNRRA train. The Jonie Distribution helped 
us. We lived in an UNRRA DP Camp. My mother knew that she had cancer and left for a TB 
Sanitorium in Germany. I stayed there with her. 
 
My mother died and I received papers from a greatuncle in the United States to enable me 
to come to the U.S. I lived in Los Angeles. I think that my children have been too 
sheltered and spoiled. It is difficult for me to say this. 
 
In 1949 I came to Los Angeles. I worked in a kosher restaurant as a cook, then got a job 
as a helper in a bakery, sleeping on the floor working very long hours from 6 am to 5 pm.,
went to school to learn English twice a week and to school to learn the American bakering 
business, came home at ten o'clock, ate something, went to bed and up at 5 in the morning.
I was not allowed to join the Jewish bakery union. My uncle lived in Detroit and had a 
kosher restaurant . I worked for him and lived in a room above the restaurant. I wanted to
improve myself. I saw an ad in the paper for furniture salesman, no experience. I tried 
working there and was advised to go to the Bakery Institure which cost $500. I tried to 
get into the Hotel Administration department in Ann Arbor to try to obtain a degree. I 
tried that. I went back to the bakery trade, went to the bakery school. Then I went to 
work for Stop and Shop 
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making bread and pastry and did extremely well. In 1946 I came to Phoenix and started a 
small bakery. One of the owners was my future wife. (At this point he goes into great 
detail about his courtship and how he was trapped and was swindled out of all his money 
and how he built up the bakery business and became quite well off). It is very difficult 
for me to retire but I have retired. 
 
I have three children. The oldest is a girl who is living in a kibbutz in Israel. She 
teaches Hebrew to children and has two children of her own. My older son is working in 
bakery management and my youger son is an actor. He lived in Israel in a Kibbutz and is 
ultra orthodox and is back in the U.S. now. 
 
My father was picked up and put in a labor came and we never saw him again. He was 
orthodox. My mother was picked up and marched up a hill. On top of the hill was a young 
man with a machine gun who decided who would go one side to Budapest the other side shot 
down with the machinegun. She lived through the ghetto and was liberated by the Russians. 
All members of my family have been wiped out 3xcept my cousin who lives in Switzerland. 
Her oldest son who is today 35 knows nothing about Judaism except that his mother is 
Jewish. She doesn't want her children to know what she went through. She was in Auschwitz.
My children are true Jews and proud to be Jews. We in Europe were depressed and did not 
know what to be proud of. I feel extremely fortunate and proud to be in this country. 
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